	
	E-Mail: paul.mackenley@dfee.gov.uk

19th January 2001


Dear Colleague

CONSULTATION: EMPLOYMENT OF OVERSEAS TRAINED TEACHERS (OTTs), ARRANGEMENTS FOR AWARDING QUALIFIED TEACHER STATUS (QTS) AND EXEMPTION FROM INDUCTION, AND STEPS TO GIVE EASIER ACCESS TO THE GRADUATE TEACHER PROGRAMME (GTP) FOR ALL TEACHERS

This letter is to consult you about changes to the teachers’ qualifications and induction regulations.  The proposed changes will allow OTTs working as ‘temporary teachers’ to spend longer in a single post, and provide faster assessment against QTS and Induction Standards through a Graduate Teacher Programme tailored to meet the needs of teachers qualified to teach outside England.  We also propose to simplify the GTP application process for all teachers.  We would like to make these changes before the start of the Summer Term.

Background 

Teachers and schools are telling us that teaching is becoming an international profession. Young teachers are increasingly willing to travel:  we believe that there will be growing numbers of English trained teachers travelling overseas, and overseas trained teachers working in English schools. We need to welcome teachers from abroad and make arrangements which will encourage them to take up long-term employment in our schools, if that is what they wish, and gain QTS. 

We award QTS and exemption from induction to teachers from the European Economic Area (EEA) under EEA wide treaty arrangements. Similar arrangements are in place for teachers from Scotland and Northern Ireland, although these teachers may need to serve induction if they have not served the equivalent in their home countries.  Other OTTs can gain QTS through any training route, but in practice most opt for the Graduate Teacher Programme. They then serve an induction year once QTS has been awarded.

Changes to temporary teacher arrangements

Our existing provisions for temporary teachers cover all OTTs who choose not to seek QTS.  They state that an OTT, who is fully qualified in another country, can only stay in one post for a maximum of 4 months, and teach for a maximum of 2 years from the date he/she first started teaching in England. Schools and OTTs find these requirements disruptive as 4 months does not match school terms, and the 2 year time limit can fall awkwardly. We understand that schools would like to keep high quality OTTs for longer - to secure more continuity for pupils and reduce the amount of time and effort spent on finding teachers to replace OTTs whose 4 months have expired.

At present, OTTs wishing to stay and work as teachers beyond the present 2 year limit have to join the GTP and work towards QTS if they wish to continue teaching.  While we think it is right that teachers who make a long-term commitment to teaching in England should acquire QTS, we are aware of cases where the 2 year limit has proved difficult, particularly where teachers have taught intermittently in England.

We propose to:

· remove the 4 month maximum time that OTTs can spend in a single post; and

· increase the 2 year maximum that OTTs can spend as temporary teachers to 4 years. 

Q1 Do you agree that OTTs should be allowed to work as temporary teachers for a maximum of 4 years with no further restrictions?

Changes to the GTP affecting all teachers
The GTP is designed to allow schools to employ unqualified teachers who are preparing for QTS assessment.  A school or another body (often a university) assesses the teacher against the standards for the award of QTS, identifies standards not yet met, and devises an individual training plan. 

At the moment, every individual application for the Graduate and Registered Teacher Programmes has to be scrutinised by the TTA, who then authorise trainees to teach in named schools for a specified period of time.  We would like to simplify this so that schools are able to employ trainees as graduate or registered teachers as long as they are following a suitable programme.  This would be a programme approved either by the TTA itself or by a TTA-accredited provider as a suitable preparation for assessment against the standards required for the award of QTS.  We consulted on this change in March 2000 as part of our consultation on expanding employment-based routes to QTS, and the responses were heavily supportive of the proposal.

Q2 Do you agree that schools should be allowed to employ graduate or registered teachers provided they follow a programme that has been approved by the TTA or a TTA-accredited provider?

Changes to the GTP for OTTs

We propose that the GTP is customised for OTTs by removing the requirement for training, allowing OTTs to be awarded QTS following an assessment.  At present the programme must last at least 3 months but we propose to remove this minimum requirement because good quality, experienced OTTs, who might already have spent some time as temporary teachers in England, may need little, if any, training.

Q3 Do you agree that we should remove the minimum time that OTTs are required to spend on the GTP?  

Q4 Do you agree that OTTs should be awarded QTS on the basis of assessment only where this is appropriate?

Induction

The new induction arrangements were designed to provide NQTs with a period of monitoring and support before they are assessed against national Induction Standards for NQTs. We have been told that induction provides a disincentive to schools considering supporting OTTs through the GTP.  Schools cannot understand why OTT NQTs need 10% release time while their less experienced English trained colleagues get none.

We propose to ease our induction requirements for experienced OTTs, perhaps for those who can demonstrate they have taught for two years in their home country. This would bring arrangements for OTTs broadly in to line with the arrangements we have with Scotland, where we recognise Scottish probation, which lasts two years, as equivalent to our induction programme.  We propose that OTTs are assessed against both QTS and induction standards while on the GTP, where this is appropriate.

Q5 Do you agree that experienced OTTs should not serve an induction period? 

Q6 Do you agree that experienced OTTs should be able to opt for a simultaneous assessment against both QTS and Induction Standards while on the GTP?

Q7 Do you agree that two years’ teaching experience abroad, or in England, is an appropriate qualification for this simultaneous assessment?

Please could you reply to this consultation by Friday, 16th March 2001 and send your responses to:

Paul Mackenley, 

Teachers’ Qualifications Team 

DfEE

Mowden Hall 

Darlington

DL3 9BG.  

Telephone:  01325 392192 or e-mail:  paul.mackenley@dfee.gov.uk

Information about the Code of Practice on written consultations is attached at Appendix A.

Yours sincerely





Penny Jones

Teachers’ Standards and Pensions Division

                                                                                                                       Appendix   A

Code of Practice on written consultation

All UK national public consultations are required to conform to a set of criteria. The criteria are as follows:

Criterion 1: Timing of consultation should be built into the planning process for a policy (including legislation) or service from the start, so that it has the best prospect of improving the proposals concerned, and so that sufficient time is left for it at each stage.

Criterion 2: It should be clear who is being consulted, about what questions, in what timescale and for what purpose.

Criterion 3: A consultation document should be as simple and concise as possible. It should include a summary, in two pages at most, of the main questions it seeks views on. It should make it as easy as possible for readers to respond, make contact or complain. 

Criterion 4: Documents should be made widely available, with the fullest use of electronic means (though not to the exclusion of others), and effectively drawn to the attention of all interested groups and individuals. 

Criterion 5: Sufficient time should be allowed for considered responses from all groups with an interest. Twelve weeks should be the standard minimum period for a consultation.

Criterion 6: Responses should be carefully and open-mindedly analysed, and the results made widely available, with an account of the views expressed, and reasons for decisions finally taken.

Criterion 7: Departments should monitor and evaluate consultations, designating a consultation co-ordinator who will ensure the lessons are disseminated.

These criteria have been followed except:

Criterion 5. This consultation has been shortened to 8 weeks to enable the Department to make changes to take effect at the beginning of the Summer Term to make it easier for schools to employ overseas trained teachers. 
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